
EUGENE GARFIELD
INSTITUTE FOR SCIENTIFIC INFORMATION*
3501 MARKET ST, PHILADELPHIA, PA 19104

The Turtle: A Most Ancient Mystery.
Part 1. Its Role h Art,

Literature, ad Mythoiogy

Number 39

Turtles have played an important role
in the mythologies of diverse cultures.
Several North American Indian tribes,
including the Iroquois, Seri, and Man-
dans, believed that the earth rested on
the back of a giant turtle. 1 And, thou-
sands of miles across the sea, the Chi-
nese regarded the turtle as sacred and as
an emblem of longevity.z The Burmese
believed that turtles were divine and
kept them in tanks in pagodas, where
they were fed special foods, according to
James J. Parsons, Department of Geog-
raphy, University of California, Berke-
ley. Even today, many groups consider
the turtle sacred and refuse to eat its
flesh.g (p. 8) Peter C.H. Pritchard,
Florida Audubon Society, Maitland,
notes that temples devoted to turtles can
still be found in India, Bangladesh, Ma-
laysia, and Thailand. These temples are
frequently located on rivers inhabited by
turtles and include enclosures where
turtles live and are fed by hand. One
species, a black soft-shelled turtle, is
found exclusively at a temple in Chit-
tagong, Bangladesh.4

Although numerous stories involving
turtles concern the creation of earth,
many also attribute to these reptiles a
wily nature or focus on their seeming
steadfastness. Even today, hundreds of
poems, children’s stories, and works of
art are inspired by turtles’ unique ap
pearance and behavior.

My own interest in collecting turtle
sculpture was inspired by my daughter
Thea. I don’t really know why she col-
lected turtles. After she died in 1980, I
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slowly added to her collection. It has
become a quiet, yet dynamic, memorial
to her. Thk issue of Current ContentP
contains color photographs of some of
the turtles in thk collection. Some hold
special memories because they had be-
longed to Thea. Others are reminders of
places I have visited or people I have
known. One of my most recent acquisi-
tions is a Lalique crystal turtle from
France whose shell is a warm shade of
amber orange. This turtle was presented
tome by the staff at ISP, who know that
orange is my favorite color. The occa-
sion was a surprise party held in my
honor to celebrate IS1’s 26th anniver-
sary.

In Part 1 of this tw~part essay, we will
discuss the fascination that turtles have
held for nonscientists, in both ancient
and modem times. We use the term “tur-
tle” when dkcussing both aquatic and
terrestrial species and use “tortoise” to
refer to some of the slow-moving, land-
dwelling species. In art, literature, and
mythology, the terms are often used in-
terchangeably. In Part 2 we will discuss
the problems of classification and ter-
minology and explore some of the re-
search questions currently being investi-
gated by turtle biologists, noting such
enigmas as the navigational skill of some
sea turtles and their instinctive return to
their birthplaces at breeding time.

Turtles in the Ancient Worid
Henry G. Fischer, Metropolitan Mu-

seum of Art, New York, reports that one
of the earfiest references to turtles in
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Egyptian literature was a Middle King-
dom funerary spell concerning the god
Re’s abhorrence of turtles.s The spell “If
you tell me to eat th~, then Re will eat
turtle!” was designed to protect the de-
ceased from having to eat excrement in
the next world. Despite this ban on turtle
flesh, turtles figure prominently in early
Egyptian art and were used for medici-
nal purposes during the Middle King-
dom, although never taken internally.
According to Herbert Friedmann, De-
partment of Biology, University of
Southern Caliornia, Los Angeles, the
Egyptians believed that turtles possess
special knowledge of medicinal herbs
and other remedies.b (p. 301) This
theme was, apparently, picked up by
Aristotle,7 and later by the English Re-
naissance writer Lyly8 and the French
essayist Montaigne,g who noted that tur-
tles eat origanum or wild marjoram to
revive themselves after tasting a viper.

The Remans associated turtles with
the god Mercury. Susan C. Shelmerdine,
University of North Carolina, Greens-
boro, notes that, according to Roman
mythology, one of Mercury’s first acts as
an infant was killing a turtle and turning
its shell into a lyre. 10Some early Roman
statuary features the god holding his lyre
or standing with his foot on a turtle.

One of the adages ascribed to the
Dutch theologian and scholar Erasmus is
thought to have arisen from Mercury’s
fondness for turtles. The adage “You
caught the turtles, now you must eat
them” is directed at people who have
thoughtlessly taken on a task and then
ask for help from others. The expression
originated in a story in which fishermen,
having caught more turtles than they
could eat, invited Mercury to join them
in their feast. Mercury, aware that he
wasn’t invited out of kindness, refused
and told them to eat their own turtles. 11

The Remans were also fond of the
mottled, translucent shell of the hawks-
bilf turtle, referred to as tortoiseshell. 12
J.M.C. Toynbee, formerly with the
Cambridge University classics faculty,
notes that several Latin writers refer to

tortoiseshelf objects as marks of ostenta-
tion and luxury. 13

Although the Remans valued the tur-
tle’s shelf for its beauty, they seemed to
have joined the early Greeks and Chris-
tians in their ambivalence toward the
animal itself. According to Toynbee, the
Roman politician and playwright Seneca
classified turtles among the most “loath-
some” animals, and the late Greek word
for tortoise means “dweller in Tartarus
or Hell.”l J

The early Christians vacillated in their
attitude toward turtles. Saint Jerome,
one of the fathers of the Latin church,
condemned them as “heretical” animals
who chose to live in filth and scum.6
(p. 300) Friedmann notes that turtles
were a symbol of evif in most early Chris-
tian art, often appearing in battle with
the cock, a symbol for moral combat.
On the other hand, turtles were used to
illustrate the adage “festina Iente,” or
make haste slowly. Early Christian
“emblems,” which were designed to in-
struct and entertain, often used turtles as
a symbol of the chaste woman’s duty not
to stray far from home. Several of these
emblems feature a picture of Venus with
her foot on a turtle.b (p. 300-1) The turtle
as a symbol of chastity also figured in the
writings of Lyly.B

Turtles were a sacred symbol of the
world’s creation for many religious
groups in both the Americas and Asia, as
we mentioned earlier. In fact, the head-
quarters of the Native American Center
for the Living Arts was designed to look
like a turtle by Arapaho Indian architect
Dennis Sun Rhodes. 14

Indian author Gopal S. Hattiangdi
notes that one of the chief deities of the
Hindu religion, Vishnu, descended to
earth in the form of a tortoise to help the
other gods chum the ocean in their
search for the nectar of immortality.
Several Indian paintings depict the tor-
toise as a pivot for the staff that churned
the oceans. A tortoise also figures in
Hindu writings as a famous sage, Kas-
yapa, also known as Pajapati, who as-
sumed the form of a tortoise and who is
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thought to be the father of all human be-
ings.ls

Aesop and Uncle Remus
Perhaps the most colorful and best-

known examples of turtles in literature
are Aesop > Fables. One of the most
famous of these is the story of the tor-
toise and the hare, passed down through
generations in a variety of forms. lb In
one version, the tortoise won a race with
the hare because the overcotildent hare
took a nap and did not wakeup until the
tortoise had passed the finish line. In the
version that appears in Joel Chandler
Harris’s Uncle Remus stories, Brer
Tarrypin defeats Brer Rabbit by posting
various identical members of his family
along the route and at the finish line. 17A
similar version of this particular story,
by modern Soviet author Sergei Baruz-
din, features an ostrich instead of a rab-
bit.la

Similar tortoise tales occur in the
stories of many African nations, as weU
as in North American Indian and Brazil-
ian folklore. Deirdre La Pin, Depart-
ment of English, University of Arkansas,
FayetteviUe, notes that tortoises were
among the most prevalent characters in
the oral literature of the Yoruba tribe of
Nigeria. The tortoise generally figures as
a cunning hero, a scandahnonger, and a
greedy, intemperate creature. 19 Ronald
M. Rassner, Department of African
Languages, Yale University, reports that
the tortoise of BrazKlan folklore is also a
wily trickster, possibly because Brazil’s
tortoise tales were imported from Afri-
ca,20

One such tale, found in Brazilian and
North American literature, involves a
tortoise promising a reward to an eagle if
the eagle will take him for a flight above
the earth, When the tortoise reneges on
the reward, the eagle picks him up and
drops him to his death.zl Pritchard and
Pedro Trebbau, director, Parque Can-
cuao Zoo, Caracas, Venezuela, note
that the relationship between turtles and
eagles may be responsible for the pres-
ence of certain turtle colonies. In The

Turt[es of Venezuela they speculate that
a colony of turtles living on a high mesa
in Par4, Brazil, may have originated with
turtles who escaped from eagle nests,
where they had been brought as food for
the eagle chicks.zz

Turtles as Food
Giant marine turtles, especially the

green turtle, played a major role in the
settlement of the New World. Because
they could be kept on board ship for
months without needing to be fed, they
became a major staple for sailors. Par-
sons notes that because of their impor-
tance, turtles frequently appear in the
writings of such adventurers as the sev-
enteenth-century British seaman Wil-
liam Dampier and the fifteenth-century
Italian explorer AlVise Cadamosto.s (p.
11, 13-4) Large sea turtles were kept on
their backs aboard ship and slaughtered
as the need arose. In addition to being a
welcome break from the monotony of
dried beef and fish, turtle meat was con-
sidered a cure for scurvy and a host of
other ailments.s (p. 11)

The Gahipagos tortoise became a ma-
jor food staple for the New England
whaling ships, which traveled for several
years at a time in the Indian and Pacific
oceans. These giant animals could be
kept on board for up to a year without
requiring food, according to Pritchard.d

By the seventeenth and eighteenth
centuries, the tonic effects of turtle had
become so highly valued that the Portu-
guese sent syphilitic patients to the Cape
Verde Islands, where the turtle meat was
said to restore health. Throughout his-
tory, turtle eggs and flesh have been
considered an aphrodisiac and are still
sold as such in some areas of the worlds
(p. 11)

Turtle soup, made from the cartilagi-
nous, greenish substance that limes the
shelf of the green turtle, had become an
esteemed delicacy by the eighteenth
century.s (p. 12) The English poet and
dramatist Oliver Goldsmith refers in hk
writings to the special qualities of turtle
soup.zs The dish was served as the pikce
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de resistance at diplomatic dinners and
ceremonial banquets in England. Ac-
cording to Parsons, about 15,000 turtles
a year were imported to London from
the Cayman Islands,s (p. 16) which, inci-
dentally, are now the site of the worlds
only green turtle farm.d

While green turtle soup was a symbol
of Victorian opulence, recipes for mock
turtle soup for the less affluent appeared
as early as 1808. Made from a calf’s
head, mock turtle soup simulated the ge-
latinous consistency of real turtle soups
(p. 16)

Today, turtle soup is still considered a
gourmet dish, particularly in Philadel-
phia, where restaurants such as Book-
binders make it from snapping turtle and
call it snapper soup. The snapper soup of
many restaurants, however, is actually a
fish-based dish made from red snapper.q

Most readers, of course, are familiar
with the Mock Turtle of Lewis Carrolf’s
A[icek Adventures in Wonderland.24
This creature, drawn to look like a calf
with a turtle shell around it, was based
on the recipe for mock turtle soup, a
dish consisting of calf’s head prepared to
resemble turtle. The Mock Turtle’s song
about turtle soup, in a metrical form
normafly used for heroic poetry, creates
comic tension by discussing a banal sub
ject within a lofty framework.

Contemporary Turtles
More recently, turtles have figured in

the writing of John Steinbeck, who in
The Gropes of Wmth used the tortoise
as a symbol of the tenacity of the “Okies”
traveling west for a better life.zs For
D.H. Lawrence the turtle was a symbol
of aloneness and indifference, among
other things.zb Herman Melville, in KM
two short sketches entitled “The Encan-
tadas or Enchanted Isles,” describes the
islands’ tortoises as anted~hwian crea-
tures of great hopelessness and endur-
ance. Melville saw these islands as mel-
ancholy places hospitable only to rep-
tiles and wild vegetation.z7

The Encantadas are more commonly
known as the Gakipagos Islands, a name

taken from the old Spanish word gal6p-
ago, meaning land tortoise .28 Charles
Darwin, after visiting the islands in 1835,
drew upon his observations of the animal
life there to develop his ideas on natural
selection. According to Joseph Wood
Krutch, a former professor of dramatic
literature at Columbia University, New
York, the differences that Darwin no
ticed between giant land tortoises and
birds from those living only short dis-
tances apart inspired Darwin’s interest in
evolution. zg

Some of the literature currently being
published on turtles consists of poems
and essays celebrating their unique ap-
pearance and behavior, using these attri-
butes in an allegorical fashion. One such
poem, by Thomas Lux, describes the
turtle as “Solitary, speechless, utterly
buoyant, as unethereal as cabbage... .“~
Gary Snyder, in KE book of poems Tur-
tle Island,sl refers to the American In-
dian concept of earth resting on the back
of a giant turtle. His poems address the
conversion of North America from the
wilderness of the Indians to a polluted,
overcrowded land.

Recently, Glenda Jackson and Ben
Kingsley starred in a Samuel Goldwyn
Company film entitled Turtle Diary,32
based on the novel by Russell Hoban3j
md with a screenplay by Harold Pinter.
[n the film, Jackson and Kingsley release
lea turtles from their captivity in a Lon-
ion aquarium and return them to the
ocean. By restoring the turtles’ freedom,
the protagonists symbolically free a part
of themselves,

Some of the most compelling writing
about turtles, however, is by marine tur-
tle specialist Archie Carr, graduate re-
search professor of biology, University
of Florida, Gainesville. Carr, whose sci-
entific work will be discussed in the sec-
ond part of the essay, recently won Au-
dubon magazine’s Hal Borland Award
for writing, photography, or art that has
contributed to the appreciation of na-
ture.~ In addition to his pioneering re-
search, Carr has written numerous
books describing the adventures he
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has had while engaged in turtle
research.35,3b

In Part 2 we will discuss some of the
mysteries yet to be solved by the scien-
tists who study turtles. That essay will
also review some of the journals, organi-

zations, and research fronts concerned
with turtle research.

*****

My thanks to Joan Lipinsky Cochran
and C.J. Fiscus for their help in the
prepamtion of this essay. t319861sl
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